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May 12, 2012
Dr. Alisa Rosenthal, Director

John S. Kendall Center for Engaged Learning

Dear Alisa and members of the review committee:
We (Pamela Conners and Leila Brammer) submit the following application for an “individual” mini grant.  Our grant work focuses on Rhetorical Criticism, specifically refining assignments, creating exercises that build the foundation for the assignments, developing a course pack, and codifying the course.  We are excited about the opportunities for professional growth and student learning that will emerge from our work together.
In the Communication Studies, Rhetorical Criticism is a core course, fulfilling the research method requirement of the curriculum.  Rhetorical Criticism is taught every semester and also fulfills a WRIT-D.  Leila has taught the course for over decade, and Pam has taught it for the past two years.  While both of us use a very similar perspective, Pam has invigorated the course with her specific perspective, revised assignments, and different readings.  As Leila returns to the department from sabbatical, this is a perfect time for us to develop a truly shared course that will provide consistency of experience in our research core.
Further, we have identified shared concerns about the course.  First is the concern of course content.  Rhetorical analysis methods are varied and numerous, so choosing which ones should be the focus of the course is an issue for larger discussion between the two of us and the department.  Which theories do students need to know before they move to our level three courses?  Which theories support other courses throughout our curriculum?  Which theories support students developing a useful and full understanding of the ways in which rhetoric creates and shapes our realities?  Which theories are useful for students in completing their own analyses?  The answers to these questions are varied and will require us taking a very deliberate approach to what is most important and useful to include.  We have some starting points in our departmental student learning outcomes, curricular discussions, and assessment efforts.  We also have our own student evaluations, which speak to the usefulness of certain material.  Further, we need to consider readings that are accessible and engaging for undergraduates.  Based on these factors and our knowledge of the field, together, we will make decisions for next year and have a list of great additional materials that did not make the cut.  Based on assessment data from students, our own in-class observations, and feedback from our colleagues, we will review our fall and spring decisions and refine the course readings.  In short, this process of determining course readings and specific content has been and will be deliberative.  Making a shared list will allow us a great deal of flexibility, even to the extent that we teach different articles for a specific theory.  And, of course, that list will be expanded as new appropriate articles are published.

Second, as taught by both of us, Rhetorical Criticism is a rigorous course, demanding much writing, research, and analysis.  The assignments are clear, even clearer in Pam’s revisions, and practiced in class, but students still struggle to complete them thoroughly and appropriately.  We will spend time further revising assignments and seek former student feedback on how to ensure that our assignments are directed to what we wish students to accomplish.  Further, Pam has utilized some more targeted in-class work and peer review to prepare students better for the assignments, but more still needs to be done.  Ideally, we will develop a series of exercises that lead students through the smaller pieces of each assignment and prepare them for the larger graded portions of their work.  Using the Public Discourse model of exercises with peer review, we could move students more effectively and earlier through the steps needed to successfully complete the assignments.  This also would deepen student learning, as they would need to grapple with and grasp concepts before moving to the next step.  With clear assignments and exercises that break those assignments into their smaller parts, we expect that students will more successfully complete assignments.  We will be able to assess this based on our experience and records from previous semesters.  Fall semester 2014, as we adopt revised assignments and exercises, we will begin more focused assessment of student work and student feedback. As with Public Discourse, the exercises will create a basis for an instructor’s manual that we will share.  Not that each of us will do the same thing each day, but that each of us will be aware of what the other is doing, a scenario that has been very helpful in teaching Public Discourse.

Third, rhetorical criticism and rhetoric in general presents some distinct difficulties for students who come from cultures that are less directly rhetorical.  We encounter similar issues in Public Discourse—how can we better meet students who come from cultures where public political engagement is not commonplace?  For Rhetorical Criticism, students struggle with the idea of persuasion and, with then, analyzing persuasive strategies.  The theoretical material and approach are new to all students, but students from Western cultures more easily start to see the persuasive strategies in all types of discourse, including their own.  Both of us have worked extensively with students from other cultures to help them successfully complete the course, and the rewards are great at the end of the semester when a student “gets it,” but can we be more helpful for them and thus for all students in presenting the material and preparing them for the assignments?  Certainly the exercises will help, but what can we do beyond that to meet students where they are?  To help answer these questions, we plan to meet with some past students who have expressed a willingness to review our materials and provide feedback on them and suggest other strategies.  Part of the response needs to include Public Discourse, a requirement for Rhetorical Criticism.  If we can better meet the needs of students in Public Discourse and more consciously prepare them for Rhetorical Criticism and other courses in the department, we can help students be more successful from the beginning.  As we work through the specific concerns in Rhetorical Criticism and how to address them, they will inform a conversation with our colleagues about Public Discourse as the most appropriate place to enact certain interventions.
As Leila transitions back to Gustavus, summer 2014 is both the perfect and necessary time for us to develop a shared course and be ready to launch more targeted assessment of student outcomes. 

Our tasks for the summer are:

· Deliberation on student readings
· We will discuss theories/perspectives and decide on which ones to include.

· We will create a list of appropriate articles to explore the theories/perspectives.

· We will choose readings for fall 2014.
· Review of assignments
· We will review our own and each other’s assignments with an eye to refining them for students. This discussion will include how we set up assignments and work with students toward learning outcomes.
· We will seek student feedback on our revised assignments and make final edits.
· Exercises
· Building on Pam’s work, we will create exercises (both in-class and outside of class) that break down the larger assignments into smaller pieces.  We will position these exercises within the semester with an eye to requiring students to start their work earlier and to do their work more deliberatively (review and revision).

· The exercises will create a basis for an instructor’s manual that we will share.  That work will start in Fall 2014 with Leila recording what she does each day in class. 

· Students who struggle

· We will start with a conversation based on Pam’s spring 2014 experience and list what we see as the common points of struggle for students.  We will consult former students to expand and clarify that list.
· From the list, we will discuss appropriate interventions in collaboration with former students.

· Fall 2014, Leila will pilot the interventions, assess their effectiveness, and refine them from Spring 2014.

· Assessment

· In the summer, we will develop assessment instruments aimed at helping us continue to refine the course, readings, assignments, exercises, and pedagogical methods/strategies.


The outcomes are:

1. A shared course pack for each student.  The course pack includes readings, assignments, and exercises as appropriate. This will be something that students literally work their way through (full of writing, notes, assignments).  In this way, it serves as a dynamic companion piece and future resource.

2. An instructor guide, with day-by-day instructions.  Something that can easily be adapted by both of us.
3. Conversations with colleagues about appropriate interventions in Public Discourse to assist students who struggle with cultural understanding of the course and the project.

4. Targeted assessment that will contribute to our faculty development and to the assessment efforts of our department.
In order to complete this work, we will have two mini retreats in the summer, one retreat prior to spring semester, and one retreat in May 2015.  The retreats will provide the space to create the course and the materials.  Each retreat will have a planned and intensive agenda. 
Between retreats, we will review and do individual work and then we will come back together to review, discuss, and refine our work. We will exchange information throughout the summer and come together for revisions/edits/thoughts.

This semester, Pam will gather targeted feedback from students on the readings, assignments, and general course content.  In fall 2014, we will launch a more developed assessment effort to specifically analyze the effectiveness of the readings, assignments, and exercises.  We will also track grades on assignments and the quality of assignments/projects. We will continue to meet and refine assignments, materials, and dates in the course throughout the next couple years.  Ideally, we will create a shared course that requires few alterations other than changes in readings.
Next summer, ideally, we would share our work with our colleagues at the Rhetoric Society of America Institute.  The Institute runs a number of seminars, including one on teaching rhetorical criticism.  This seminar would be an ideal place to seek and receive feedback from other teachers and scholars on our approach to teaching rhetorical criticism.  Using their feedback, we would further refine the course and course pack for academic year 2015-2016.  At that point, our future refinements would be more in the “maintenance” category—changes to focus on different aspects of a theory and updating to stay current in the field.

For the grant, we have submitted expenses to cover books and materials, food for our day-long retreats, and the coverage of partial expenses for the RSA Institute.  We will seek other funds for RSA and may only be able to send one of us.

The strengths of our plan to create a shared course are found in our collaborative approach using feedback from the department, assessment, colleagues, and students.  Further, our common approach to Rhetorical Criticism and similar teaching styles ensure success in providing a consistent experience for our students in the research core.  The two of us work very well together and will enjoy developing materials and assignments that will enhance our teaching and the course.  Please let me know if you have any questions or concerns about our application.  Thanks for your time and consideration.

Sincerely,

Leila Brammer and Pamela Conners
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